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From The President    
 Bill Werzner, 

HVRA President 
At the bench 

Greetings everyone! I hope you had an enjoyable summer and now as we turn 
the page to the last quarter of 2016, more fun times await us in closing out the 
year.  Our club continues to grow in membership and the dynamic that drives 
us continues to accelerate thanks to your dedication and hard work. Speaking of work, we will need your help as our 
annual convention grows nearer, now only four months away.  As I have stated in the paǎǘΣ ƻǳǊ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ 
meetings are open to all members and in the coming months, we would love to hear from you, how you can help, along 
with suggestions and ideas.  Since there will be no general meeting in November due to the Bayland Center shutting down 
for Thanksgiving holidays, but monthly Board meetings will continue on the, second Tuesday evenings at 6:30 PM 
throughout the coming months.  Now the big events, so mark your calendars:        
 
[1]  October 22, general meeting of HVRA , Saturday morning 9:00 AM Bayland Park Center. 
[2]  November 18 ς 20, VRPS (Dallas) annual convention and auctions, Hampton Inn, Mesquite, TX. 
[3]  December 3, annual Pearl Harbor Remembrance Day, Battleship USS Texas. 
[4]  December 17, HVRA general meeting & tour, Dreadnought Room, 1 PM, Battleship Texas. 
[5]  January 7, 2017, HVRA annual Holiday Banquet, Hobby Airport, Hilton Double Tree Hotel. 
[6]  January 28, 2017, general meeting of HVRA , Saturday morning 9:00 AM Bayland Park Center. 
[7]  February 10 & 11, 2017, HVRA Annual Convention, Marriott North in Houston. 
 
Now that the major events are listed along with their dates, here is your chance to consider lending a hand.  These are 
some critical needs where you or family and friends can assist. Sometime later in October as the weather cools, we will 
need to sort and assemble stored items for our main auction manifest. This will probably be an ongoing thing as more 
auction items accumulate in our new storage unit on S. Gessner as the convention approaches.  During the annual Pearl 
Harbor ceremony or Christmas on the Battleship Texas there will be huge crowds as in the past, perhaps we could 
ŘŜƳƻƴǎǘǊŀǘŜ ǎƻƳŜ ²² LL ŜǊŀ ǊŀŘƛƻǎ ǇǊƻǾƛŘƛƴƎ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘǊŜŜ ƻǊ ŦƻǳǊ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊǎ ǘƻ ŀǎǎƛǎǘΦ tŜǊƘŀǇǎ ǘƘŜ ǎƘƛǇΩǎ I!a ǎǘŀǘƛƻƴ 
will also bŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŀƛǊ ŀƴŘ L ǿƛƭƭ ŀƎŀƛƴ ōŜ ŘǊŜǎǎŜŘ ŀǎ ǎŀƛƭƻǊ .ƛƭƭ ǎŜƴŘƛƴƎ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ƭŜǘǘŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ bƻǊǘƘ tƻƭŜ ōȅ ǘŜƭŜƎǊŀǇƘ ƛƴ 
ǘƘŜ Ƴŀƛƭ ǊƻƻƳΦ  hǳǊ ƘƻƭƛŘŀȅ ōŀƴǉǳŜǘ άtƻǎǘ-IƻƭƛŘŀȅ /ƘǊƛǎǘƳŀǎ tŀǊǘȅέ ǿƛƭƭ ŀƭǎƻ ƴŜŜŘ ƘŜƭǇŜǊǎΦ  [ŀǘŜǊΣ ƻǳǊ CŜōǊǳŀǊȅ ŎƻƴǾŜƴǘƛƻƴ 
will need all hands on deck, on all fronts: front desk registration, auction handlers, truck loaders & unloaders, security, 
contest area, auction record keeping, etc.  If you have a spouse who is able to help, we have positions waiting, especially 
with registration and auction records.  As mentioned above, your volunteer efforts and willingness to get involved is what 
makes us a fun and dynamic organization.  Should you decide to volunteer to help in any of these coming events, contact 
me, or other HVRA officers and tell us where you can help.  Wishing you all a happy and safe holiday season as 2016 draws 
to a close!    Bill Werzner, President, HVRA.  
 

HVRA Annual Election Results 
Under the HVRA constitution, our officers are elected for two year terms.  The elections are staggered and at our 
September 24 meeting, the offices for President, Treasurer, Historian and At-Large Position 1 were open for election.  All 
of the incumbents in those positions were nominated and reelected for two year terms.  Congratulations to President Bill 
Werzner, Treasurer Tom Taylor, Historian Richard Slater and At-Large Position 1 Reid Shipp.  
 

Grid Leak Cover Photos/HVRA at Houston Vintage: Top Rt. Bill Werzner and Cecil Miles sitting in a 1947 

firetruck.  Cecil is a volunteer firefighter in the Crockett, TX area. Top Left. A Lockheed Model 18 Lodestar at the air 



museum. Bottom Rt. L to R--Reid Shipp, Bill Werzner, event organizer Maria Martinez and Tom Taylor; another key event 
organizer, Diana Candida, is not pictured here but HVRA thanks her and Maria for their hospitality.  Bottom Left: Tom and 
Jeff Heller pose with Ms. Houston Vintage upon her arrival by antique airplane.   

 

HVRA Officers 
President:  Bill Werzner, 713-721-2242,  werz1943@gmail.com  
Vice President:  Jerry Sirkin, 281-844-4124,  gsirkin@aol.com  
Treasurer:  Tom Taylor, 281-996-5835  ihcrally@yahoo.com 
Secretary:  Mike Monsour, AC0TX, 832-829-2227  msircg@gmail.com 
Historian:  Richard T. Slater, 832-977-6111,  ricslater1750@gmail.com 
At Large # 1:   Reid Shipp, WA5ARI,  281-943-9877 
At Large # 2 and Grid Leak Editor:  Jeff Heller, 281-702-6920   hellerj1@comcast.net 
Webmaster:  Steve Scheel,  281-687- 5771  targeteye1@gmail.com 

 
HVRA Event Schedule:   October - December  2016 and January 2017     

 
Tuesday, Oct. 11, 2016 Monthly Board of Directors Meeting 6:30 PM, Bayland Park Community Center Library Room, 
6400 Bissonnet,  Pizza served as always. 
Saturday, Oct. 22, 2016 Monthly meeting at Bayland Park Community Center, 6400 Bissonnet 9:00 AM, Program & 
auction,  Coffee, juice, and snacks. Electronics class: AC/DC output stage problems. 
Tuesday, Nov. 8, 2016 Monthly Board of Directors Meeting 6:30 PM, Bayland Park Community Center Library Room, 
6400 Bissonnet,  Pizza served as always. 
NO SATURDAY GENERAL MEETING IN NOVEMBER ς BAYLAND CENTER CLOSES FOR THANKSGIVING. 
Saturday, Dec. 3, Pearl Harbor Remembrance Day aboard Battleship USS Texas. 
Saturday, Dec. 10, Annual Christmas on the Battleship ς a fun family event for all ς Santa on board too! 
Tuesday, Dec. 13, 2016 Monthly Board of Directors Meeting 6:30 PM, Bayland Park Community Center Library Room, 
6400 Bissonnet,  Pizza served. 
Saturday, Dec. 17, 1 PM, HVRA meeting and program at the Battleship Texas (directions described below). No auction 
will be held; instead, there will be a special guided tour of ship including the incredible radio rooms not open to general 
public. Food is available on site from various concession stands (great barbecue too!) Dreadnought Room, Battleship 
Texas second deck, starboard side. Free admission to HVRA members. 
NO DECEMBER MEETING AT BAYLAND CENTER - CLOSED FOR CHRISTMAS HOLIDAY.    
Saturday, Jan. 7, Holiday Party, Hobby Airport Hilton Double Tree Hotel. Program, auction & dinner.  
Tuesday, Jan. 10, Monthly Board of Directors Meeting 6:30 PM, Bayland Park Community Center Library Room, 6400 
Bissonnet,  Pizza served. 
Saturday, Jan. 28, Monthly meeting at Bayland Park Community Center, 6400 Bissonnet 9:00 AM,  Program & auction,  
Coffee, juice, snacks. Electronics class: Setting Up Your Bench & Test Equipment.  
Friday & Saturday, Feb. 10 & 11. HVRA ANNUAL CONVENTION, HOUSTON MARRIOTT NORTH. 
 

Battleship Texas December Events 
 

With three events scheduled there during December, some may not be familiar with its location. To get there from 
Houston, take Texas Highway 225 east from the south east loop of I ς 610 through Pasadena and Deer Park to the 
Independence Parkway / Underwood Road exit. Turn left on Independence Parkway and continue north about one mile, 
enter the San Jacinto Battleground State Park, and turn left to the free parking lot for the Battleship Texas.  THERE IS 
NO ADMISSION FEE for our Dec. 17 meeting ς Battleship Texas Manager will inform ship store staff that fees for HVRA 



ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ ŀŘƳƛǎǎƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 5ǊŜŀŘƴƻǳƎƘǘ wƻƻƳ ŀǊŜ ǿŀƛǾŜŘΦ ²Ŝ ǿƛƭƭ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ ŀ Řƻƴŀǘƛƻƴ ŎƘŜŎƪ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ First 
Texas Volunteer fund toward the purchase of the replacement Marconi antennas at that time. Please pay the entry fee 
ǘƻ ŜƴǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǎƘƛǇ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǎƘƛǇΩǎ ǎǘƻǊŜ ƴŜŀǊ ǘƘŜ ƎŀƴƎǿŀȅ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 5ŜŎΦ о ŀƴŘ 5ŜŎΦ мл ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ŀǎ ǘƘƻǎŜ ŀǊŜ ƴƻǘ I±w! ŜǾŜƴǘǎΣ 
unless notified otherwise.     See you there!! 

Storage Space Now Open for Convention Auction Items! 
 

 ²Ŝ ƘŀǾŜ ǎǘƻǊŀƎŜ ǎǇŀŎŜ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŦƻǊ Ŏƭǳō ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ 2017 Annual Convention auction items in a special 10 X 20 storage 
unit at South Gessner Self Storage, 10615 S. Gessner in Houston.  Here is your chance to pull those items that have been 
languishing in your garage or attic, dust them off, and get them ready to be listed in our auction manifest for sale in the 
February convention auctions.  We currently have items from four estates in storage and there is still room for more. 
We will transport your stored items by truck to the Marriott for sale, early morning, on Feb. 10. In order to defray costs, 
HVRA will request a 20% auction fee at time of sale rather than the traditional 10% for members who have taken 
advantage of this offer.  We request that you clean up the items and box up parts, tubes, etc.  before bringing them to 
the storage unit.  We will have auction slips for you to complete for each itemτfill out everything except your seller 
number (noteτif you register early for the convention, you can obtain a seller number and fully complete that task).  At 
the auction you will need to add your seller and item number to the items if you have not done so once they are delivered 
to the Houston Marriott North.  No junk please! Contact Bill Werzner  (713) 820 ς 1778 or Jeff Heller (281-702-6920) for 
access to the locked storage unit and for help with any of these instructions.  

 
HVRA Objective and a Brief History of our Organization  

 

The Houston Vintage Radio Association (HVRA ) is a non-profit organization seeking to preserve the 

history of the development of wireless communication by encouraging the acquisition, restoration, 

preservation and exhibition of vintage wireless and radio apparatus, and by encouraging the preservation 

of original records pertaining to the history and development of wireless and radio communication and 

broadcasting. 

HVRA Beginning 
 

During the summer of 1978, Frank Cooper came up with the idea of forming an association consisting of 

people from around the Houston area who had a common interest in vintage radios. He enlisted the aid 

of two other vintage radio collectors Fenton Wood and Bob Lucas. The three compiled a list of 80 names 

of men who might be interested in participating. Frank scheduled a meeting in Classroom #1 at the 

Houston Museum of Natural Science, then wrote a letter to those on the list, which disclosed the idea and 

invited them to attend. The letter was signed by Frank, Fenton and Bob.  Additionally, our President, Bill 

Werzner, recalls that he heard about the fledgling group from a friend at work who in turn heard about 

the upcoming meeting on the radio.   As a result of that letter and advertising, twenty-two men met in the 

Houston Museum of Natural Science on November 16, 1978 (first meeting), and formed the Houston 

Vintage Radio Association. The attendees elected Frank Cooper as the first president. 

 

HVRA Membership 
 

Today, the Houston Vintage Radio Association has hundreds of members, not only in Texas; but 

throughout the United States and in several foreign countries. The membership includes not only 

collectors and restorers of vintage radios, but those who collect vintage phonographs, telephones, 

telegraphs, records, ham equipment, and television equipment as well. 



 

Radio Collector Spotlight 
Featuring: Frank Cooper, W5VID 

By Gilbert Hedge 

 

Frank Cooper was the founder and first president of the Houston Vintage Radio Association back in 1978. He went on to 

serve as president for a total of four terms. Their first meeting was in the Houston Museum of Natural Science, where 

Frank later worked as the Director of the Burk Baker Planetarium. Frank taught astronomy at Sam Houston State 

University and has over 40 years of teaching experience. 

      

At the age of 10 Frank had his first encounter with radios, when a man at the Moory Radio Shop, which was located next 

ǘƻ Ƙƛǎ ƳƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ƻǇǘƻƳŜǘǊȅ ƻŦŦƛŎŜΣ ƎŀǾŜ ƘƛƳ ǎƻƳŜ ƻƭŘ ǊŀŘƛƻǎ to play with. In 1952 Frank received his amateur radio 

ƻǇŜǊŀǘƻǊǎ ƭƛŎŜƴǎŜ ²р±L5 ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ мфслΩǎ ƘŜ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƴƎ ŀƴǘƛǉǳŜ ŎƭƻŎƪǎΣ ǾƛƴǘŀƎŜ ǊŀŘƛƻǎΣ ŀƳŀǘŜǳǊ ǊŀŘƛƻǎΣ ŀƴǘƛǉǳŜ 

phonographs and somewhat later telescopes, radio controlled airplanes, drones, cameras and he has a ton of related 

literature. At one-time Frank says he had one of the largest vintage radio collections in Texas, but over the past few 

years he has been downsizing his collection, keeping only his most prized possessions. Some of the more interesting and 



unusual vintage radio related items that he has on display are an antique ½ kilowatt spark transmitter, Marconi 106D 

receiver (WWI), Atwater Kent Model 10 Radiodyne Breadboard (immaculate) and a really nice Radiola IV.  

        

His ham shack is full of very unique, rare and working amateur radio equipment, including a small transmitter identical 

to the one he built and used in 1952. The walls are full of QSL cards of contacts that Frank has made from all over the 

world. For more information about his ham shack and equipment you can visit his website at w5vid.com. In 2001 Frank 

also founded the Battleship Texas Amateur Radio Station NA5DV and was station Trustee for ten years. 

     

One of the more fascinating collections that Frank possesses is an assortment of wooden clocks, some dating into the 

ŜŀǊƭȅ муллΩǎΦ aƻǎǘ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ǊŜǎǘƻǊŜŘ ŀƴŘ ƻǘƘŜǊǎ ƘŜ ŀŎǘǳŀƭƭȅ ǊŜǇǊƻŘǳŎŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ŘǊŀǿƛƴƎǎΦ ¢ƘŜ ǿƻǊƪƳŀƴǎƘƛǇ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƎŜŀǊǎ 

and associated parts is impressive and because they were make of hard wood, they last as long as the more modern 

ƳŜǘŀƭ ŎƭƻŎƪǎΦ ¢ƘŜ ƻƴŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ L ǎŀǿ ǿŜǊŜ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎƘƻǿŜŘ ǾŜǊȅ ƭƛǘǘƭŜ ǿŜŀǊΦ .Ŝƭƻǿ ǊƛƎƘǘ ƛǎ CǊŀƴƪΩǎ ǊŜǇǊƻŘǳŎǘƛƻƴ tƛƭƭŀǊ 

and Scroll clock that dates back to 1820. 

 

 

          

Frank also built a seismograph that he uses to post current seismic activities from around the world on the internet at 

seequake.com.  The computer system was recently knocked offline by lightning, but will be back up and running soon. 



         

        

  

HVRA Members Forum 

 The Wreck of the Knight R100A    by Tom Taylor 

In 1965 while living in the state of Delaware as an Air Force brat I found an interest in ham radio.   Little did I know that 

Delaware stations were considered DX for US hams.  My first and only ham receiver of that period was the Knight R100A 

with the S meter option.   Even to this day that kit leaves a memory like your first girlfriend.   Jumping to late July 2016, a 

friend gives me one of those exact receivers which looked like it had been dropped if not slung to the floor WITHOUT the 

benefit of its cabinet.   With early memories stirring me onward I decided to replace the 2 out of 3 band switch wafers 

ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜǊŜ ōŀŘƭȅ ŎǊŀŎƪŜŘ ŀƴŘ ŜǾŜƴ ǎŎŀǘǘŜǊŜŘ ŀōƻǳǘ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ǿƻǊƭŘ ōȅ ǳǎƛƴƎ ƛƴǎǘŜŀŘ ǘǿƻ ŎŜǊŀƳƛŎ ǿŀŦŜǊǎ ƘŀǊǾŜǎǘŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ 

the rotary switch of a garage junk box.   Twisting along the length of that switch assembly was then solved by making and 

installing a triangular plastic stabilizer at the end furthest from the one remaining factory switch wafer well soldered to 

its mother board.  Just behind that came the repair of broken traces on the other of two printed circuit cards where the 

corner IF can had taken an impact.   Following a well illuminated and magnified look for and repair of 5-6 POOR soldered 

connections the radio took power without complaint and rewarded me with both signals and oscillations across the bands.   

Since efforts to reduce excessive flux about PCB connections resulted in reductions to the oscillations, I first added alcohol 

to the tooth brushing to find still greater benefit but not yet elimination of those freelance claims to the bands.   With 

little to lose I then turned the radio upright and using that toothbrush damp with the available harsh solvent I brushed 

downward a small flow of what became to look like tea into a rag placed at the bottom of that board.   This less than 

attractive approach essentially freed the radio of its wayward behavior and put me in a position to check alignment 

thereby granting the next big reward.   Alas, that effort then leads to the realization that the antenna coil on the broadcast 

band was open and since access to that area requires nontrivial disassembly I decided to bridge across the coil with a 0.01 

ŎŀǇŀŎƛǘƻǊ ǊŜƴŘŜǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŦǊƻƴǘ ǇŀƴŜƭ Ψ!ƴǘŜƴƴŀΩ ǘǳƴŜ ƪƴƻō ǳǎŜƭŜǎǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ƻƴe band but giving me all the RF one could use 

for the band.   Now with completion of alignment to the IF, mixer, antenna, BFO, and Q multiplier, the radio was starting 

to stir some memories one of which was a much higher S meter reading than the best I could find with this one.   

Remembering that one hammered and leaning IF can did not peak well on one slug I decided to just replace it and repeak.   

Bingo Bango its 1965 and I am back in that wooden storage building getting ready to light up my 6AG7/6146 transmitter 



for another attempt at improving the QSL to pink ticket ratio.  It is interesting to note that all resistors were still in tolerance 

and only one capacitor replacing one with a broken lead was needed, along with one lamp, some oil to the tuning caps, 

some polish, two knobs, 6 tubes (missing), the calibrator XTAL and the tube shields.  So goes another radio adventure!       

Tom Taylor.   

 

The Trouble Shooter          by Bill Werzner    

Restoring a 1946 Philco 46 ς 350 Three Way Receiver ςa learning experience! 
    
 First, let me explain to some who are getting started in this 
wonderful challenging world of vintage radio restoration, 
just what a three way receiver is. It is a radio that can 
operate on 120 volts AC, DC, or by battery pack to make it 
portable. This customer had a beautiful 46-350 that had 
been in his family for a number of years and wanted it 
restored to playing condition. Following some cabinet 
restoration work, I was tasked with the job of getting it 
restored to playing condition. Having restored several 
Zenith Transoceanic sets, I thought this would be an easy 
task. After replacing all the old electrolytic and wax paper 
capacitors and a burned out output transformer, my next 
job was the power supply. Unlike the Zenith radios I 
restored in the past, this radio used a 117Z3 rectifier tube 
ŀƴŘ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ōǳǊƴŜŘ ƻǳǘΦ aȅ ǊŜǇƭŀŎŜƳŜƴǘ ммт½оΩǎ ŀƭƭ ǘŜǎǘŜŘ 

shorted, and one of them lit up like a Christmas tree when tester (a filament to cathode short big time). With no 
more of those tubes in stock (3 up and 3 down!) I decided to do the standard Zenith power supply conversion with 
which I had been so successful in the past.  As in the Transoceanic, the rectifier tube supplies the necessary B+ 
voltages and filament currenǘ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ Ǿƛŀ ŘǊƻǇǇƛƴƎ ǊŜǎƛǎǘƻǊǎΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎŜǊƛŜǎ ǘǳōŜ ŦƛƭŀƳŜƴǘǎ ǇƻǿŜǊΥ  ǘǿƻ м¢пΩǎΣ ƻƴŜ ŜŀŎƘ 
1R5, 1U5, and 3Q5 output tube.  The filaments require 1.4 volts DC at 0.050 Amp. 
 
Examining my schematic, you will notice that the rectifier tube was replaced with a 1N4007 diode, and R 13 was 
replaced with a 5 watt 240 Ohm resistor in order to bring the necessary voltages in check. A bench Variac was used 
to determine how big R 13 would have to be. One voltmeter was across the AC line and another set to low DC scale 
across the tube filament series to establish a voltage drop of around 7.5 volts to avoid blowing a tube filament.  
The set powered up and played great with good volume following an alignment ς until I plugged it directly into a 
bench outlet sans Variac, then it died. After blowing two 1R5 tubes, I realized something was seriously amiss. 
Consulting with my electrical engineering son at UT Austin, we concluded that the sudden rush of current from the 
solid state rectifier (remember the 117Z3 had a warm up induction period) was causing the 1R5 failures. To slow 
this filament warm up period I installed a 220 uF 35 volt filter capacitor at pin 1 of the 1R5 and a 100 uF 35 volt 
capacitor across pin 7 of the 3Q5, both to ground (B-).  Following this minor change, the set has performed great 
with no more filament burn outs. After the capacitor additions, I did replace R13 with a 250 Ohm 5 W resistor to 
fine tune the filament voltages to 1.33 volts.  Well, live and learn, I should have reviewed the Zenith H503 
schematic, there a 200 uF capacitor is used probably for the same purpose.  Keep those Coulombs rolling, but 
research schematics thoroughly before starting!     Bill Werzner. 
 
 



Diagram 1    This is a simplified diagram of the Philco 46 ς 350 power supply using the 117Z3 rectifier. 
 

 
 
Diagram 2    This diagram shows the modified power supply using a 1N4007 diode, the resistor changes 
                       and the added capacitors to dampen the tube filament current surge. 
 

 
 
Tube identification:  V1 1T4, V2 1R5, V3 1T4, V4 1U5, and V5 3Q5GT.   

 

                                                                         

Local Sources for Radio and Electronic Parts 
EPO (Electronic Parts Outlet), 3753 Fondren Rd., Houston 77063 test equipment, parts, etc., etc. 
ACE Electronics, 3210 Antoine Dr., Houston 77092 parts, test equipment, etc., etc. 
Vintage Sounds, 10910 Old Katy Rd., 77043. Tubes, parts, records, etc. open Fri. Sat. & Sun.  
!ƭƭŜƴΩǎ {ǇŜŀƪŜǊ wŜǇŀƛǊΣ фмф ²Φ мфth St. Houston (713) 862-2747 

 


